         PRISON ENTERPRISES BOARD

MEETING

May 24, 2011
1.
Chairman Gerry Lane was unable to attend due to a previous engagement; therefore, Vice-Chairman Charles H. Chatelain called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM at Prison Enterprises (PE) Headquarters, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.

2.
Attendance

2.1 Members Present

Charles Chatelain, Vice-Chairman
Joseph Ardoin

Frank Strickland

Paul Spalitta

2.2 Prison Enterprises Staff Present



Michael J. Moore



Todd Labatut



Misty Stagg



Morgan LeBlanc



Tim Travis



Kristie Sigrest



Robert Honeycutt



Danny Hoover

Diane Breaux

3. Vice-Chairman Charles Chatelain asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the April 26th meeting of the Prison Enterprises Board. Mr. Joseph Ardoin made a motion that the minutes be approved as written. Mr. Frank Strickland seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. Mr. Chatelain then turned the meeting over to Director Moore. 
4. Director Moore began by discussing the potential flood event at Louisiana State Penitentiary (LSP).  The Mississippi River is predicted to crest at approximately 63.1 feet.  Originally it was predicted to crest at 65.5 feet.  Three thousand offenders (3,000) have been moved from LSP to various other prisons.  A cost projection in relation to the flood event has been turned in and is being tracked on a daily basis for the possibility of reimbursement from FEMA.  The plants are attempting to ship out orders as they are received to prevent any problems, should there be an actual flood emergency.  Currently, the plants are keeping up with production. 
5. Continuing, Mr. Moore stated that the Ancillary Appropriations Bill and the Supplemental Bill have passed the House Committee.  Next, both bills have to go to the floor and then to the Senate.  Mr. Moore stated that he has not heard anything concerning House Concurrent Resolution (HCR) 178 from last year that addressed a feasibility study submitted concerning standardizing canteen prices charged for items sold to offenders in parish jails and state institutions.  
6. Continuing, Director Moore gave a brief update concerning the possible Hunt property sale.  He stated that the State Land Office has obtained approvals to sell the property, and that it is on the website for sale, but with no sale date.  The land includes approximately 2,149 acres divided into tracts.

7. Continuing, Director Moore gave an update on personnel issues:  Mrs. Vickii Melius was promoted into the Marketing Representative position.  Mrs. Melius was currently working at the Sales Desk. ACA Manager Cara D’Agostino resigned to pursue a career with a construction company. 
8. Continuing, Director Moore stated that he received a letter from the Bureau of Justice Assistance stating that they will be conducting a site visit of the PIE Program.  Since it officially closed January 31st, 2011, they modified their plans to perform a desk audit instead.  The self audit was conducted and turned in last week.  Director Moore then asked Deputy Director Todd Labatut for his comments.
9. Deputy Director Labatut began by updating the board concerning the recent flood events and the evacuation of offenders from LSP, which could have resulted in possibility of shutting down the plants.  Mr. Labatut consulted with Warden Cain and Deputy Warden Vannoy and they agreed to assist us by moving the PE offenders currently housed at the main prison to Camp C, allowing the offenders to operate the plants and continue production.  
10. Continuing, Deputy Director Labatut stated that the Portion Pac bid closes May 27th.  The Office of Juvenile Justice has committed to purchasing various items.

11. Continuing, Deputy Director Labatut stated that the East Baton Rouge Parish Public Works staff will be coming to PE Headquarters in groups of thirty (30) to be fitted for their new uniforms.  This will result in an order of 3,000 – 5,000 uniforms.
12. Continuing, Deputy Director Labatut stated that Hunt needed additional beds to house potential flood evacuees.  Beds were pulled from an existing job and shipped to Hunt to accommodate them.  The PE staff has been working very hard and is to be commended.  Director Moore then asked Mrs. Morgan LeBlanc for her comments.  

13. Mrs. LeBlanc began by stating that her staff is working on contract renewals that begin July 1, 2011.  The new 6-month tobacco bid is out.  A bid is also currently out to purchase an air compressor for the Allen Furniture Plant. The estimated cost is $8,000.  Continuing, Mrs. LeBlanc gave an update on job orders. For the month of April 2011, job orders reflect an increase of $20,000 as compared to last year.  Currently, year-to-date reflects an increase of $270,000 as compared to last year. Job orders received through mid-May 2011 reflect a $181,000 increase as compared to last year.  
14. Continuing, Mrs. LeBlanc also mentioned that the upcoming PE C-05-003 audit date was changed from June 1st to June 14th.   Director Moore then asked Mrs. Kristie Sigrest for her comments.  
15. Mrs. Sigrest began by stating that the March YTD sales totaled $18.97 million as compared to last year’s $18.17 million. Year-to-date net income for March 2011 reflects a loss totaling $532,000 as compared to last year’s loss totaling $649,000.  April YTD sales total $20.8 million as compared to last year’s $20.2 million, an increase of $588,000.  Industries YTD sales totaled $7.9 million as compared to last year’s $8.1 million, a decrease of $196,000, Agriculture totaled $1.862 million as compared to last year’s $1.864 million, a decrease of $2,000, and Retail totaled $11.0 million as compared to last year’s $10.2 million, an increase of $786,000.  April 2011 YTD net income reflects a loss of $549,000 as compared to last year’s loss of $571,000, Industries reflected a profit of $410,000 as compared to last year’s profit of $441,000, Agriculture reflected a loss of $516,000 as compared to last year’s loss of $559,000, and Retail reflected a profit of $408,000 as compared to last year’s profit of $388,000.  
16. Continuing, Mrs. Sigrest gave an update on the RF Smart Inventory System stating that the LCIW Garment Factory staff was trained last Friday and are now using the system.  An interim inventory count will be conducted during the week of June 6th to make sure that the system is working properly.  Plans are to add the Soap Plant at Hunt on the system in the fall and the other two garment plants next fiscal year. Director Moore then asked Mr. Tim Travis for his comments.
17. Mr. Travis began by reporting significant job quotes:  The University of Louisiana at Monroe (ULM) for 200 dressers totaling $51,000, Greenwell Springs Library for refurbishing chairs totaling $10,000, Northwestern State University (NSU) for refurbishing library furniture totaling $30,000, Calcasieu Parish Government for 100 barbeque pits totaling $18,500, Orleans Permanent Jail for beds and cell desks totaling $350,000 (for delivery approx. 2.5 years in the future) and Lincoln Parish Detention Center for 39 double bunks totaling $27,222.
18. Continuing, Mr. Travis stated that the Louisiana Sheriff’s Association Jail Training conference was held on May 15th through May 17th 2011. There was a good turnout despite the flood event.  Continuing, Mr. Travis stated that he has received the product structures from all of the facilities for fiscal year 2011/12.  He and his sales staff will review them and make pricing recommendations as deemed necessary.   
19. Continuing, Mr. Travis stated that two deliveries are scheduled next week: 543 chairs to Southeastern Louisiana University totaling $89,000 and Caddo Parish Reentry Facility for furniture totaling $70,000. These sales will reflect on the May financial statements.  Director Moore then asked Mr. Robert Honeycutt for his comments.
20. Honeycutt began by stating that during the initial stages of preparing for the flood event, the PE industries were anticipating a shut down due to the evacuation of offenders. An adequate number of offenders were transferred to Camp C allowing PE industries to continue operations. He briefly commented on the new bicentennial license plates ordered by OMV.  3M no longer supplies the same ink; therefore, some plates have required multiple runs.
21. Continuing, Mr. Honeycutt advised that all orders were shipped prior to any potential flood event.  Also, transportation did an excellent job with the deliveries and transporting emergency items across the state for the Department.
22. Continuing, Mr. Honeycutt stated that he met with the Calcasieu Parish Police Jury concerning 200 portable horse pens that will convert to smaller pens.  Sales Representative Mrs. Debbie Wise referred Mr. Honeycutt to the representatives from the Police Jury.  This job can potentially total $360,000.

23. Continuing, Mr. Honeycutt briefly discussed cotton prices.  It is very hard to get cotton products and when we do they are very expensive. The Garment Factory did receive denim fabric.  They are ordering just enough broadcloth to keep orders filled.  Plants are beginning to stock up on items in preparation for hurricane season.  Director Moore then asked Mr. Danny Hoover for his comments. 
24. Mr. Hoover began by stating that the wheat harvest has been shipped and sold.  A private hauler was hired to assist with the transportation.  The wheat crop was very successful, bringing an income of $319,000 this year as compared to $125,000 last year.  The corn looks good; however, it is beginning to suffer from the lack of rain.
25. Continuing, Mr. Hoover advised that there is some seepage and sand boils due to the high water.  The cows have been moved from behind the levee,   however, during the move thirteen (13) calves drowned.  The loss of the calves will be submitted to the Office of Risk Management.  Daily meetings are being held at LSP concerning the flood event.  The water is expected to fall very slow.  It is currently at 62.2 feet. By June 17th, the prediction is 54.6 feet.  Regular flood stage is 48 feet.  
26. Continuing, Mr. Hoover gave an update on calf sales. One load of heifers from Wade and three (3) loads of heifers from DCI will be shipped this week. 
27. Director Moore stated that the May 2011 month-to-date sales as of just May 23, 2011 are approximately $7,000 less than last year at this time, but predicts that they will increase significantly due to CDC and Wakefield sales.

28. Mr. Chatelain then stated that it was time to decide the date and time of the next meeting of the Prison Enterprises Board.  Mr. Strickland made a motion that the next meeting be at PE HQ Tuesday June 21st, 2011 at 10 AM.  Mr. Ardoin seconded the motion and it passed unanimously and the meeting was adjourned.
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